
 

 

 

 

 
 

   

 
 
 
 

 
 

From: Stevenson, Michael B (DOH) 
To: Stevens, Gary L (LEG); Tilton, Cathy (LEG) 
Cc: Geary, Jessica R (LEG); Hedberg, Heidi R (DOH); Shilling, Jordan K (GOV); Newman, David (DOA); Kokoszka, 

Jamie J (DOH); Miner, Ian B (DOH); Mommsen, Lanny S (DOH); Reinhart, Patrick J (DOH); Saville, Richard L 
(DOH); Stevenson, Michael B (DOH); Vetter, Samantha L (DOH); Attla, Anna; Bohan, Christine; Brady, Carl; 
Burke, Chelsea K (DOH); Crafton, Jena; Delaune, Arthur; Dominick, Garrett; Enoch, Donald E (EED); Evans, 
Margaret; David Fleurant; Gerhardt-Cyrus, Jeanne; Gilmore, Corey; Hamrick, Kenneth; Joseph, Liz; Lieb-Williams, 
Heidi; McDononogh, Kayla; Newman, Anthony (DOH); Poindexter, Caitlin; Richmond, Sabrina; Safra, Nona; Van 
Dusen, Demii; Vendetti-Vuckovich, Shelly; Wenger, Marlene; Wright, Stanley 

Subject: AKLeg.gov ADA Accessibility 
Date: Thursday, May 2, 2024 3:37:29 PM 
Attachments: 2024 Proposal AKLeg ADA Coordinator.pdf 

Dear Senate President Stevens and House Speaker Tilton, 

On behalf of the Governor’s Council on Disabilities and Special Education, please find a letter of 
proposal for changes to the Alaska State Legislature website (akleg.gov) in order to improve 
accessibility standards in accordance with Title 2 of the American with Disabilities Act (ADA). 

Please feel free to reach out to the Council if you have questions or need further information. The 
Council stands ready to partner with the Legislature and work toward an equitable solution that 
makes our state government accessible to all Alaskans, not just those who can hear. 

As always, we thank the legislators and their teams for fighting to improve the lives of all Alaskans. 

Best Regards, 

Michael B. Stevenson, MPH | Business Services Project Manager 
1 
Governor’s Council on Disabilities and Special Education 
A: 550 W 7th Ave Suite 1220 Anchorage, AK 99501 
E: michael.stevenson@alaska.gov 
O: 907-269-8990 
C: 907-538-2770 
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May 2, 2024 
 
 
The Honorable Senator Gary Stevens and  
The Honorable Representative Cathy Tilton 
Alaska State Legislature 
 
Re: AKLeg.gov ADA Accessibility 
 
 
Dear Senate President Stevens and House Speaker Tilton, 
 
The Governor’s Council on Disabilities and Special Education (the Council) fills a variety of 
federal and state roles, including serving as the State Council on Developmental Disabilities 
(SCDD) under the Developmental Disabilities Assistance and Bill of Rights Act, the Interagency 
Coordinating Council for Infants and Toddlers with Disabilities (ICC) and the Special Education 
Advisory Panel (SEAP) under the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA), the 
governing board of the Special Education Services Agency (SESA), and is an advisory board for 
the Alaska Mental Health Trust Authority (the Trust) . As the state DD Council, ICC, and SEAP, 
the Council works with Senior and Disabilities Services and the Department of Education and 
Early Development to ensure people with intellectual and developmental disabilities (I/DD) and 
their families receive the services and supports that they need, as well as participate in the 
planning and design of those services.  
 
While tracking and advocating for HB 111 – Education for Deaf and Hard of Hearing Children – 
the Council was again reminded of the accessibility limitations of the akleg.gov website. The live 
stream option on akleg.gov does not have a closed caption option available for those who are 
deaf or hard of hearing who need to be able to read the words to follow the proceedings. This 
first came to our attention in 2021 and we have contacted the Legislature’s main office each year 
requesting this be addressed so the Deaf community can have equal access to their government 
as their hearing peers. Those requests seem to have not been heard. 
 
Title 2 of the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) requires state and local government to give 
people with disabilities equal opportunity to benefit from all programs, services, and activities 
and states those governments must communicate with people with disabilities as effectively as 
they communicate with others. This includes being able to participate in and follow Legislative 
hearings on the Alaska Legislature’s website, akleg.gov. By not having a closed caption option 
available our state government is not communicating with its deaf and hard of hearing 
constituents as effectively as it is with its hearing constituents. 







 


 
The Council has been successful in requesting American Sign Language (ASL) interpreters be 
available for hearings in the House and Senate where invited or public testimony will be taken 
regarding HB 111 and SB 143 to ensure the Deaf community could participate fully.  
 
Understanding the limitations of akleg.gov and its lack of closed captioning we made the same 
request for a hearing on HB 111 where testimony was not on the agenda. This request was not 
granted, or more accurately, it was ignored. We received no response to this request and while 
watching the hearing on akleg.gov there was no ASL interpreter visible on the live stream. This 
made that hearing inaccessible to the demographic most affected by the bill being heard – the 
Deaf community. Afterwards we talked with someone from the Legislative Affairs Agency 
(LAA), who acts as the Legislature’s in house ADA coordinator, and was told that the request for 
access to that particular hearing was not passed onto them by the sponsoring legislators office. In 
the future we will make sure our request for access includes this person. It should be noted that 
while there is an accessibility link on the website, it is difficult to find. Placing the link in a more 
conspicuous location on the LAA website could help individuals to identify more easily who to 
contact for ADA access issues.  
 
We understand having an ASL interpreter for every legislative hearing is not a viable solution for 
several reasons; however, making the live feed of all hearings on akleg.gov accessible to the 
Deaf and hard of hearing community through a closed captioning option should be considered a 
reasonable accommodation. By not having this option available the Legislature is in violation of 
Title 2 of the ADA. 
 
Please feel free to reach out to the Council if you have questions or need further information. The 
Council stands ready to partner with the Legislature and work toward an equitable solution that 
makes our state government accessible to all Alaskans, not just those who can hear.  
 
Sincerely, 
 


   
             
Jena Crafton, Chair     Patrick Reinhart, Executive Director 
 
 
cc.  Jessica Geary, Executive Director, Legislative Affairs Agency 
 Heidi Hedberg, Commissioner, Department of Health 
 Jordan Shilling, Director of Boards and Commissions, Office of the Governor 
 David Newman, State ADA Coordinator, Department of Administration 
 GCDSE Members 
  





https://AKLeg.gov



